CASWELL COUNTY BOARD OF EDUCATION MINUTES
October 10, 2016

The Caswell County Board of Education met with the Caswell County Board of Commissioners for a social meeting held on Monday, October 10, 2016, at 6:00 p.m. in the Emergency/911 meeting room.  Members present:  Chairman June Dailey, Vice Chairman Gladys Garland, Sylvia Johnson, Donna Hudson, Mel Battle, and Ross Gwynn.  Others present include:  Interim Superintendent Dr. Sammy Shields, Dr. Douglas Barker, and David Useche from Caswell County Schools.  Caswell County Board of Commissioners present include:  Chairman William Carter, Vice Chairman N. Kent Williamson, David Owen, Nathaniel Hall, and Jeremiah Jefferies.  Others present include:  County Manager Bryan Miller, Cathia Stewart with Milton Town Council, Rhonda Griffin (Librarian), Rick McVey, Sterling Carter, Tracey Stanley, John Claggett, Glenn Knox and Sally Knox.  Connie Kimrey recorded the minutes for the Board of Education and Paula Seamster recorded minutes for the Board of Commissioners.  
I.  
CALL TO ORDER

The meeting was called to order and a moment of silence was observed.  A meal provided by the Board of Commissioners was observed at this time.
II. 
INTERNET INTRODUCITON of USAGE WITHIN THE COUNTY
Information was presented and shared to those in attendance for broadband internet for Caswell County.  Glenn Knox with the Department of Commerce was in attendance and presented a plan for white-space that could potentially provide internet services to the students in Caswell County.  Mr. Knox has worked with Librarian Rhonda Griffin to establish needs for this project.  Estimates were given to begin a test study with the library at an approximate cost of $11,000.  This would include the initial cost of $6,000 for the base station, $100 for roof mount, $160 per unit, 20 client structure units for testing, 20 external antennas for student units ($90/each) with a total cost of $11,100.
David Useche, IT Director for Caswell County Schools shared information regarding the 1:1 Initiative and felt this would be a benefit for this project; however, it could only be used for students and would be beneficial for students in the very rural areas of the county.  E-Rate funding will need to be looked into and services would not be able to be shared with the community with these type funds.

Mr. Knox stated the plan is to test this out with the library to see if this idea will actually work.  White space for data is not yet being done in the United States and he looks forward to pursuing this idea for Caswell County.  

III. 
GENERAL PLANS OR GOALS FOR THE NEXT 5/10 YEARS FOR BUIILDINGS OR BUILDING IMPROVEMENTS
Chairman Dailey shared that the Board of Education shared in the spring their plans to look at renovations for the high school due to safety and security areas that need updating.  The media and science labs are high on the priority list.  Security at the high school is very open and needs to be addressed.  Addition for the front of the high school is being reviewed with architect to offer suggestions and ideas with the current existing structure.

The Board of Education has recently committed to begin work on the high school as their next big project.  Areas for the sporting events also needs improvements as well as the Caswell County Civic Center noting the seats, motors, and safety concerns.

North and South Elementary will need a new roof in the next few years and mobile units at Stoney Creek need to be reviewed.

Recent updates include Oakwood enclosure which has improved the security and provides all students access to the school without going outside as well as improved visibility for the front office.

Plans for improvements to the high school will use ADM and Lottery funds.  The board’s intent is to try and limit using these funds to one project.  

Chairman Dailey also questioned if the Board of Commissioners has received the money from the State yet?  A definitive response was not given.

Commissioner Williamson shared that their board recently had to replace the AC/heating unit for the courthouse and during the improvements it was suggested to change out the lighting.  

Commissioner Jeffries questioned if needed, could South or North accommodate the students/population from Stoney Creek?  Chairman Dailey responded she did not think North could and would need to check the numbers at South.

Board of Education member Mel Battle shared information regarding Stoney Creek and the concerns they received from parents when North and South were built.  Other factors to remember include the $300,000 septic system that was installed at Stoney Creek, recent bathroom, lighting, doors and roof repairs.  Overall the school is old, but very functional and clean.  An average of 200 students is enrolled at Stoney Creek.  This may be something that needs to be reviewed in ten years as well as the smaller student enrollment.

IV.
PLANS OR GOALS FOR IMPROVING SCHOOL ENVIRONMENT
Commissioner Owen questioned what the plans are to help teacher/student performance?

Dr. Shields, Interim Superintendent, shared several plans that are currently underway including professional development, reading foundations course, DIBELS, 1:1 Initiative, GradPoint, recent approval of STEM grant application, tutoring, partnership with Piedmont Community College, and College Career Promise just to name a few.

Chairman Dailey stressed how appreciative the Board of Education was on the teacher supplement as this is a means to prevent teacher turnover.  It is very difficult to hire qualified teachers for this county due to the competitive salaries of surrounding counties.  

Board of Education member Donna Hudson also shared that the principal at the high school conducts a two hour faculty meeting once a month for professional development that is related to curriculum.  The board also agreed to hire an individual to work two days a week with AIG students and the AIG program.

Commissioner Hall shared that he is working with a non-profit organization in the county and will be applying for a 21st Century Grant which could offer assistance to the schools.  He felt this will be a positive for the school system and stated someone will be contacting the school system to be on the agenda at the next meeting.

V.
GENERAL UPDATES
County Manager Bryan Miller shared that the STEM grant has been submitted.

Mr. Miller also shared that several secondary roads in the county are currently in the process of being paved.  

Mr. Miller thanked the Parks & Recreation Director for partnering with the high school and being allowed to host football games.  He felt the principal at the high school had established an excellent relationship with the Parks and Rec. and this was a positive for the county.  The Parks and Rec. is working on a master plan for the future to expand this program and offer opportunities to the community.
The Town of Yanceyville is expanding sidewalks.

Chairman Carter expressed his thoughts on the joint meeting and felt it was a successful meeting for both boards and looked forward to many more.  Chairman Dailey thanked the Board of Commissioners for the invite and shared that Dr. Barker brought the architect drawing of the high school if anyone would like to look at it.

Chairman Dailey also shared that the Board of Education is continually looking at ways to improve student and teacher performance.  Ideas and surveys are being shared with students to determine what electives they would like to see offered.  Mrs. Dailey thanked the Board of Commissioners again for the teacher supplement noting money from outside sources continues to decrease.

Chairman Dailey extended an invitation to the commissioners to have lunch with the Board of Education at the schools for the Thanksgiving lunch.  The exact date will be shared with the board in advance.  Plans were to have lunch at the high school or Oakwood Elementary.  

Dr. Barker also shared that the school system recently received a grant with the Danville Regional Foundation to provide a paved track and basketball court at South Elementary and also to be used for the community.

It was agreed to set a meeting date for March 13, 2017 at 6:00 p.m. for both boards to meet at the Emergency/911 meeting room.  If the Board of Education has questions for the commissioners they were instructed to give them to Paula Seamster.

VI.  
ADJOURN
Ross Gwynn made a motion to adjourn the joint social meeting at 7:50 p.m., Sylvia Johnson seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  The next regular meeting of the Board of Education will be held on October 24, 2016, at 6:30 p.m. in the Whitley Administration Building.
_______________________________                               _____________________________

              June B. Dailey                                                                        Dr. Sammy Shields
                 Chairman                                                                         Interim Superintendent
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